The Heritage Christian School


                [image: image1.jpg]



The Board and Staff Newsletter    
                                                             May, 2024                                             


Inside this Issue:

For What Purpose?
1

Mr. Brian Kuiper

Salary Committee
2
Mr. Blake Wieringa
Education Committee
3
Mr. Stefan Engelsma
Board Secretary Report
3
Mr. Troy Karsemeyer
Donor Matching 
5
HCS Foundation
Fundraiser’s Report
5

Mrs. Becky VanderSchaaf

The Teacher’s Shoes
6
Mrs. Cathie Koole
Summer
7
Mrs. Rhonda Holstege
A Look at Kindness
7
Mrs. Kelly Ensink
The Human Body
8
Mr. Benji Kuiper
Who Can Fathom?
9
Mrs. Jodee VanOverloop
Community Curriculum
10
Mr. Dan VanDyke

4th Grade Poetry
11
Mrs. Sandy Glashower
Graduation & Farewell
13
Mrs. Rochelle Heyboer
Learning by Heart
13
Mrs. Sue Looyenga
30 Years & Counting
14
Mr. Rick Gritters
Items to Note 
16
2024-2025 Calendar
16
Fair Information 
17
2024-2025 Supply List 
18
Graduate Pictures 
19
For What Purpose? 
Mr. Brian Kuiper, Administrator
“For by him were all things created, that are in heaven, and that are in earth, visible and invisible, whether they be thrones, or dominions, or principalities, or powers: all things were created by him, and for him: 

And he is before all things, and by him all things consist.”
 

Colossians 1:16-17
A
lthough I used the same text to lead off my last article, the emphasis this time will be on a different topic.  On my mind at the end of the school year is the question, “what is the goal or purpose of Christian education?”  I expect that the answer differs greatly based on grade level.  The goals of a lower elementary teacher focus largely on learning to read and to master basic mathematics skills.  The goals in upper elementary or middle school are on reading to learn and comprehension of materials that were read.  High school teachers might say their goals include preparation for work skills, vocational school, or university.  Yet, all can agree that the goal of Christian education MUST be to prepare the whole child for life as a kingdom servant living on a creation which is bound by time.

Most Christian schools are engaged in the work of a liberal arts education.  This means that they are preparing students to be well rounded in their learning.  Very often, this education is cross curricular as well.  Content taught in one subject area prepares the student for learning in another.  While the reader might think of mathematics and science or technology, we would do well to consider the impact of history and writing here as well.  Or consider the relationships between mathematics and music or art.  The Christian school teacher plans carefully so that the students can see the interactions between all subjects and all content.  This is natural because He “created all things”.  

Thus, it is short sighted for a parent or for a student to question the value or the place of the learning that is happening today.  Question in this case not because they desire to know the true place of this learning in the kingdom of God.  Those well intentioned questions are welcomed by teachers and parents who take the opportunity to further develop the kingdom of God for the truly curious student.  But, question because they wish to challenge the very fact of learning these materials.  Chromatic scales, diagrammed sentences, Pythagorean theorem, vanishing points, physical exercises, history of the Middle Ages, math facts, spelling, and many more seemingly mundane or useless bits of learning.  When the child of God understands that all things were made by Him and for Him, the importance of learning these matters is not questioned, but embraced.      

Thus, it is necessary for the teacher through instruction and practice assignments to make those connections. While learning is occasionally 

good simply for the development of the mind, it always must serve the purpose of developing the mind for the glory of the Lord.  Biblical integrations and connecting learning to other learning brings richness and meaning to all learning.  This is learning that reaches toward the truth and does not resist truth (II Timothy 3:6-8).

As I was working on this article, I encountered an article published in 2017 in a journal published by ACSI called A Magazine for Christian School Educators.  The article was entitled “What is the Future of Christian School Education?”  While the authors developed more thought than just this, one of their goals was, “moving from any shallow focus on mastery of academic content and the development of workforce skills to cultivating in students a Proverbs 1 delight in learning, knowledge, and wisdom, in acknowledgement that all things were created through Christ and for Him” (Swaner and Mecham, CSE, Volume 21, Number 1).  

May the continued goal of HCS be to instill such a love for learning in each of God’s children who attend today and tomorrow!

****************************************************************

It is our prayer that He has used us for the good of all families and students this year.  We especially recognize those who will be leaving us as families who will be graduating their youngest child.  These families are: Mark and Kristin Bleyenberg (Olivia), Dan and Jean Bylsma (Natalie), Mike and Pam Cleary (Brayden), Chad and Michelle Corson (Nolan), Terry and Tracy Dykstra (Grant), Karen Korhorn (Kimberly), Frank and Dawn Kuperus (Josie), Dave and Jaime Ritsema (Tristan), Jason and Tammy Scholten (Emery), Brent and Jessica VanderKolk (Josiah), Matt and Jodee VanOverloop (Ella), and Tim and Shealagh Wigger (Brendan).  We thank you for supporting HCS through the years gone by, and we wish you God’s blessings.


Salary Committee Report – Mr. Blake Wieringa
The school’s budget for the 2024 to 2025 school year was just recently approved at the April society meeting and resulted in a tuition increase of 4.5%.  This increase in large part helped fund the on average 4% salary increases we were excited to provide our teachers, and also an average of $1.00 per hour rate increases for the school’s hourly, aide, and support staff.  It is a delicate exercise to balance rising tuition costs with appropriate and necessary pay increases for faculty, so the salary committee looks broadly to an independent 3rd party source the CSI (“Christian Schools International”) index for guideline information.  Additionally, the salary committee looks more narrowly at the Federation of Protestant Reformed School Societies’ published teacher salary scale.

In addition to faculty wage increases, the finance committee expects a continued rise in the school’s operating costs with a slight decrease in enrollment and tuition revenue for the 2024 to 2025 school year.  Rather than increase tuition on families to 5.5% and approve a balanced budget, the board and society passed a budget that includes a slight deficit (or budgeted expenses that exceed budgeted revenues) for the upcoming year.  The school has sufficient cash on hand and previous budget surpluses to absorb next year’s expected deficit.

The finance committee would also like to remind families and supporters that church collections, drives, various fundraisers, and the school’s foundation provide approximately 25% of the school’s annual operating revenues.  Deaconate and congregations – thank you for once again including us on your church collection schedules.  Your continued financial support is so very much appreciated!  Thank you supporters for helping us meet our fall drive goal that ended in December!  Currently the spring drive is under way, and we still have room for support in order to meet our budgeted goal amount of $210,000.  You should have received a letter and envelope by mail to contribute, but if not you can simply drop-off a check marked “Spring Drive” at the front office of school or can give online at heritageprschool.com.  The Foundation continues to be a blessing to provide continued support to our school.  Please remember this worthy cause in your estate planning and giving!  Finally, the Fundraisers (and Fair) Committees are once again busy planning for the school’s largest Fundraiser at the Hudsonville Fair school restaurant.  Last year $144,000 was raised!  Mark your calendars August 19 to 24 and schedule your business breakfast or lunch meetings there, become a business sponsor at the restaurant or grandstand (contact Amy Horvat 616-260-3502), or support by giving your time and volunteering for a fair shift (contact Hillary Lotterman 616-340-6436).  In addition to some of these causes, there are numerous other ways that many of you provide support both financially and through the giving of your time.  This finance committee is greatly appreciative of both types of support.  Financial gifts obviously directly allow us to fund the school’s operations, but non-financial gifts such as the giving of time and those that volunteer provide significant support that would otherwise result in an expanded staff and payroll.

To wrap-up this finance and salary committee report, I would like to express my gratitude to retiring board (and finance committee members) Tyler Schimmel and Keith Feenstra; each served on the finance committee their entire board term, and they were instrumental in launching the school’s online giving portal, assisting to establish a formal tuition credit reduction program for the school’s faculty with children, and ensuring that the finance committee and board remain good stewards with the financial blessings that God has been pleased to provide Heritage.  Thank you Tyler and Keith for your countless efforts and tireless work the last three years that helped ensure that our school continues to thrive!

Education Committee Report - Mr. Stefan Engelsma
As we wrap up another school year at Heritage Christian School, it’s a blessing to be able to think about the numerous ways God has blessed us as an organization.  So often during the school year, it’s easy to become bogged down in the day to day details and problems that crop up in the running of an institution the size of HCS.  There are many such details and problems that need to be dealt with as an Education Committee.  Some can be dealt with promptly, as the cause and solutions are easily identifiable.  Some take time, and can seem to drag out in the perception of those personally involved.  What I can tell you, though, is that I have been blessed to serve in this capacity this last year with a group of individuals, both as a full Board, and Education committee members who have nothing but the best interest of this God given institution at heart.

The Education Committee is tasked with the responsibility of ensuring that HCS has the necessary number of God fearing, devoted teachers that are able to teach our covenant children on staff.  As of the writing of this brief article, God has blessed us with a full staff for the upcoming year.  When interviewing prospective teachers, and hearing their enthusiasm and love for our Christian schools, it’s almost overwhelming to see how blessed we are by God.  I can’t speak highly enough about the teachers God has given us to instruct the children at Heritage.  It’s a personal highlight of mine to visit the classes multiple times each year and witness firsthand the enthusiasm, love, compassion, and dedication of the teachers.  God be praised and thanked for His providing such individuals as these.  I encourage anyone reading this to go out of your way to thank each and every teacher for their devotion and obvious love for this school.

The Education Committee works to ensure that teaching materials are up to date, encourage teachers to take classes that will make them more effective, deal with difficulties that arise, work on processes that will make the school more efficient going forward, and much, much more.  This all involves countless hours of meetings, emails, and phone calls.  It’s all worthwhile.  Walk the halls along all the beautiful, Christian children mingling, talking, laughing.  And then sit in the classroom and hear them be instructed in a manner that puts God first, and prepares them to go out into the world with the understanding they need, putting Christ at the center of their life.

God has blessed us beyond measure! 

Annual Secretary’s Report to the Society – Mr. Troy Karsemeyer

Dear Society of Heritage Christian School: 

Welcome to the Annual Society Meeting for the 39th year of covenantal education at Heritage Christian School. By God’s grace, we have gone through another year since our last annual society meeting and have been blessed. We are nearing 40 years of education, 30 of which were spent at our 40th Ave location, and 9 here in the current facility. That means the graduates this year will be the first class to spend their entire education in this building. Starting in September of 1985 with 216 students, 105 families, and 14 staff members, we have grown to 491 students, 215 families, and 68 staff members! Two members of our staff, Doug DeBoer and Mary VanOverloop, were here that first year we began. As we consider God’s faithfulness through another year gone by, we reflect on the 2023-2024 school year and the changes HCS has seen. 

Year In Review
There are many reasons why we give thanks for God’s blessings through the past year. Certainly, an environment where teachers, aides, administrators, staff, volunteers, parents, and grandparents come together unified by the same mission to “teach our children in the fear of the Lord” is a leading reason for such thanks. After some years of schism in our churches, this unity undoubtedly is a relief. Such a unified approach has also led to efforts to support this education outside of our building as well. The Fair Committee has been serving the community for ten years at the Hudsonville Fair. An incredible number of volunteers came together this past year to give of their time, talents and resources and bring in valuable revenue for school operations. An astounding $144,000 was raised through these efforts! We also thank generous donors and others who help support our schools financially. Other serving opportunities such as the Fall Family Supper, Grandparents Day, All School Program, Fearfully and Wonderfully Made Day, Teacher appreciation days and other events have given occasion to share in God’s blessings and enjoy the unity we have in Christ.

This doesn’t mean we haven’t faced and aren’t facing certain challenges. This past August, teacher Dan VanDyke and librarian Dianne VanPutten laid to rest a beloved brother, Randy VanDyke. Mary VanOverloop also lost her brother, Jerry VanBaren, last September. Many of us have felt the pain of such losses, but our hope is Christ in life and in death. 

Another challenge we are facing is the lingering effects of past abuse. We grieve over the effects of such sin, and we pray for God’s guidance for true sorrow, healing, and reconciliation as our schools and churches navigate these struggles. 

HCS Life

Our priority each year continues to be providing a safe environment for God’s children spiritually, physically, and emotionally. Also, an environment where our children learn of God’s majesty and glory displayed in His vast creation through every subject taught. Here are some highlights in our endeavors to foster such an environment:

· Annually, the Ottawa County Sheriff walks through the building and campus to make safety recommendations. In August 2023, we received a report from the Fire Department and Sheriff's Office indicating that they are happy with what we are doing at Heritage.

· Staff in-service days present ways to our staff to increase their knowledge of things like CPR, stop-the-bleed, trauma training, and more.

· The Teacher’s Convention offers staff ways to grow and improve in instructional care of our children.

· The Child Advocacy Center is now in its 2nd year in K-4 awareness and prevention of physical and sexual abuse.

· Policy reviews and revisions are completed annually.

· Protective glass film was added to all the entrances of the school that prevents intruders from smashing the glass and gaining access.

· Protect Young Eyes organization came in March to teach parents how to create a tech-ready home for their children that protects them from harmful content.

· Our GoGuardian license helps manage and protect our students from harmful content when working on Heritage’s Chromebooks.

Other challenges include filling voids where teachers and staff members are needed. We are thankful for the dedicated staff who work faithfully each day in the place of parents. There are times, however, when God calls them away to fulfill different roles in His kingdom. This year, for the staff known to be leaving as of now, we say farewell. Our thanks go to Jeremey Lubbers, Julie VanOverloop, Sue Looyenga, Lisa Potjer, Rochelle Heyboer, Paula Steenwyk, and Jan Lubbers for their work at Heritage. Jeremey had been our facilities manager, Julie served as a librarian, Sue currently serves as our curriculum director, Lisa and Rochelle are our junior high teachers, Paula is a bus driver, and Jan Lubbers has coordinated our music program for many years. To all these, we are thankful! 

I would also like to highlight the new faces you may have run across this year. For those who leave us, we do our best to replace them with qualified individuals who are dedicated to their own function in assuring that every part of the schools continues to move in a smooth and effective manner. Here are the additions we’ve seen over the past year:

· Leon Kamps replaced Jeremey Lubbers as our facility manager in July 2023. He has proven to be an amazing fit for the position and keeps our campus looking great!

· 4 aides were hired in June 2023 to help around school and in the classroom. These included Shannon Brummel, Lanae Holstege, Jayanne denHartog, and Cathy Kamps.

· New teachers hired this year include Cathie Koole (2nd grade), Katie VanOverloop (6th grade), Nicki Westra (junior high), Denise Uittenbogaard will begin as a junior high teacher next school year and Alaina Baas as a 1st grade teacher.

· Shelley VanDyke was hired as librarian to replace Julie VanOverloop.

· Melanie Noorman was hired to help in our school offices.

· Nicole Hanemaayer will take over the elementary music program for Jan Lubbers.

In addition to those who have joined the staff, we are incredibly thankful to those who have been with us for just a brief time or much longer. The dedication of the entire staff and volunteers here is nothing short of amazing. We witness this as board members during classroom visits, formal evaluations, or just stopping in from time to time. The reports we receive are reassuring that our teachers consistently do an amazing job and have a passion for their work and love for our children and their well-being. So many others help in addition to our teachers. A myriad of office staff, aides, bus drivers, and volunteers work every day to make the school run in a smooth rhythm. I could spend many more pages outlining each, their work and dedication to our school. Many of these you see each time you pass an office, classroom, or walk the hallways. Others work after hours and weekends to maintain or fix the building, playgrounds, or athletic fields. A heartfelt thanks to all our teachers, staff, and volunteers!

Our administrator is a constant. He is currently serving his 28th year at Heritage, 17 of which have been as Administrator. Each school day and often evenings, he can be found occupying his time and energy to the students, teachers, staff members, and parents. Every morning you will see him smiling and greeting each incoming student at the elementary entrance by name with a fist bump or “good morning.” His skilled management of the many details that make up the daily activities of this school is remarkable. Each day is marked with an energetic and positive attitude reflected in the school's hallways and classrooms. In addition to directing daily activities, Brian makes it a habit to network regularly with area Christian School leaders and gauge how the school can run more efficiently and effectively. The consistency and stability such a school leader brings causes us to recognize God’s gracious hand in the talents and abilities provided. Thank you, Brian, for your love and dedication to this school and its students!

New to the administration is Erika Aalsma. You may have known her as our 3rd grade teacher, but this year has brought a new opportunity for her to assume the role of K-4 Assistant Administrator as well as Director of Educational Support. She has taken on the new role with determination and has proven to be an excellent fit for the responsibilities. These include but are not limited to serving on the education committee, supporting teachers in their growth, working with the DC teachers and administrator, and consulting with HCS teachers regarding questions of additional academic needs.

Closing Reflection

In closing, I acknowledge that a few pages simply cannot completely capture the labor and dedication that is put in by our administrators, teachers, staff, and volunteers or adequately encompass the numerous details of our school. The amount of time, energy, and resources committed to giving our children a Godly education is nothing short of amazing and can only be attributed to the grace God gives to each member of the body of Christ. With that recognition, we can confess with the words of Galatians 6:14, “but God forbid that I should glory, save in the cross of our Lord Jesus Christ.” We do not boast in ourselves. God has showered us with blessings, and we give thanks to Him for the talents and abilities He bestows every day on us and our children.

We do well to consider this in light of encouragement to our teachers, staff, and administrator. At times, the work can be wearisome, but God provides daily. His mercies are new every morning. Pray for our children and school, asking God to continue to provide for all our needs. “Be careful for nothing; but in everything by prayer and supplication with thanksgiving let your requests be made known unto God.” Philippians 4:9.
Donor Matching Gift Campaign – Heritage Christian School Foundation 
Dear Supporters of the Heritage Christian School Foundation,

The Foundation Board wishes to express its deepest appreciation for the overwhelming support received during our recent Donor Match Gift Campaign. Thanks to donations totaling $232,000, including the $100,000 in matching gifts from a couple of donors, we were able to exceed our fundraising goal. With these funds, the Foundation now holds almost $2.15 million in assets. These funds will be used to provide additional opportunities for generating investment income. This will allow the Board the means to provide greater grants to Heritage Christian School in the future.

We are extremely thankful to all of you for your commitment to Christian education and for donating so generously to this worthy cause. “As every man hath received the gift, even so minister the same one to another, as good stewards of the manifold grace of God” (I Peter 4:10). The Board asks that you continue to keep the Foundation in your prayers. We also request that you remember the Foundation in your future giving so that we can continue providing grants to Heritage Christian Schools in efforts to reduce the cost of tuition.

The Heritage Christian School Foundation Board

Fundraisers Year End Report – Mrs. Becky VanderSchaaf, Secretary
Another year at Heritage Christian school is quickly coming to an end! Looking back on the 2023-2024 school year we can see that we have much to be thankful for.  We have been truly blessed with the willingness of so many mothers who volunteer their time and talents to help support our Christian school.

The work of the Fundraisers began last Spring with planning and preparation for our restaurant at the Hudsonville Fair in August. This was our 2nd year having the entire restaurant and the Grandstands. The fair committee worked hard to make things run smoothly both in the kitchen and the dining room and we had another great year! We will again be needing to fill over 400 shifts at this coming fair and that doesn’t include the hundreds of hours put in by the committee and subcommittees. If you haven't had the opportunity to work at the restaurant yet, I encourage you to give it a try. It is such a blessing to see so many from teenagers to grandparents, working together to raise funds for our school.  A big thank you to the Fair committee, our generous sponsors, the many volunteer workers and all who came to eat at the restaurant. All of your support helped make this fundraiser a huge success!

 The Fall Family Supper was held in September. This was a great opportunity for parents to meet their children’s teachers and fellowship with other families over dinner.  Due to the business of the start of school and the proximity of the Fall Family Supper to Fair, we have decided to discontinue the Fall Family Supper for next year.  Thank you to the ladies who worked on the committee for many years and helped feed many people in a short amount of time. Also, we held our final Fall Clothing Sale in October. We were able to sell or donate some of our clothing racks and supplies to Redeemer Christian School. Grandparents Day was held in October and was enjoyed by both the grandparents and students.  In November, the 3 on 3 tournament was held and well attended. In March, Heritage hosted the PRTI meeting and Fundraisers supplied the snacks for this event. Fundraisers was also able to provide lunch for the workers at Fearfully and Wonderfully Made Day.

We also have several standing committees that keep us busy throughout the year. Some of these are TRIP and Hot Lunch, both of which we are very thankful for. A special thanks goes to the Kitchen Committee who keeps our kitchen clean and up to code year-round.

Much of the money raised by Fundraisers was given back to the school in response to requests from our school board. These requests included money to offset budget expenses and money given to the athletics department.

In addition, Fundraisers provides teachers with an allowance to help get their rooms ready each year. We also give funds to support a birthday party/gift for each teacher, Teacher Appreciation Week and an end of the year luncheon for the teachers and staff to show our appreciation.

Fundraisers encourages every mother to get involved. Our purpose is to keep tuition cost down. We meet five times during the school year, but there are opportunities all year long to be part of Fundraisers. We would especially like to thank each of the committee members.  The extra time and energy they give is very much appreciated!

The officers for next year are: President- Katie Vander Kolk, Vice President- Pam Bylsma, Secretary- Ellen Pastoor, Vice-Secretary- Holly Feenstra, Treasurer- Sarah Kamps, Vice-Treasurer- Amanda Schut.

Thanks to the retiring President, Rosie Bylsma and Treasurer, Kelly Looyenga for their year of leadership and support. {As editors and publishers of this article we add Becky VanderSchaaf’s name to this list as well, thanking her for her work as Secretary of the Fundraisers.} May God continue to bless our labors that His name may be glorified at Heritage Christian School.

We are happy to announce that Mrs. Denise Uittenbogaard has signed a contract to teach Junior High, and Miss Alaina Bass has signed a contract to teach 1st grade for the 2024-25 school year. Mrs. Nicole Hanemaayer will be overseeing the Elementary Music Program. 
We thank Mrs. Lisa Potjer and Mrs. Rochelle Heyboer (JH teachers), Mrs. Sue Looyenga (Curriculum Director), and Mrs. Jan Lubbers (Elem. Music), all of whom will be moving on to other opportunities this summer. God has provided and will provide, and we are grateful for His blessings and care.
The Teacher’s Shoes – Parting Words to My Second Grade Class – Mrs. Cathie Koole
Second graders! Did you know that teachers have really large feet? I know it sounds silly, but they’re ginormous. Last fall when I started teaching, I had to try on their shoes and my feet were swimming inside of them. Remember when we practiced empathy by walking a mile in someone else’s shoes? That’s what I was doing when I became a teacher. I tried them on and wow, they were so oversized. This led me to keep trying different options, but they were all so big. It was a struggle just walking down the hall at school, I kept tripping. 

You might argue, “I never saw you trip and all the teachers I see have normal-sized feet.” You would be right if you were just looking with your actual eyes. There is really nothing out of the ordinary with teachers’ shoes or how they walk. But try to think a little deeper about this phrase adults use a lot: “those are big shoes to fill”. If shoes are too big that means that the person needs to grow into them. Just like when your parents buy you new shoes at the beginning of the year and they maybe buy a size too big because they need to fit your growing feet. When adults talk about filling someone’s large shoes they mean a different kind of growing.

When we think about growing, we think about getting bigger and taller. When the bible talks about Jesus growing, it talks about three different kinds of growth. In Luke 2:52 it says, “And Jesus increased in wisdom and stature, and in favor with God and man.” This means that Jesus grew in understanding (wisdom), stature (height), and favor with God and man (spiritually). When you become an adult, you are usually all finished growing in height. My feet are no longer getting any bigger. So how am I going to grow into these very large shoes? That’s when we need to think about the other kinds of growth. To fit in these oversized teacher shoes, I need to grow spiritually and grow in understanding until I have learned as much as the teachers around me. 

You too not only grew bigger and taller this year but you also grew spiritually and in understanding. Many of you outgrew your school shoes and needed larger ones. Now, as you approach third grade, you will again have larger shoes to fill. It’s time for growth again … in stature, in understanding, and spiritually. As we look back on this past year, I think we all had significant growth spurts. We helped each other walk and helped each other fit into our large shoes. We picked each other up when we tripped and encouraged each other to keep going.

How? How did we grow into these shoes that seemed so large at the beginning of second grade? First, there was a lot of learning. Learning not only in bible, math, and science but learning on the playground, learning in our conversations with each other, and learning about who we are and to whom we belong. Second, we learned at the feet of Jesus. When we stumbled, we brought our needs and concerns to the cross. We learned through chapel speeches, through devotions, through bible stories, through music and through prayer. Third, we wrote God’s word on our hearts. We read his Word daily with understanding and memorized portions of scripture. And finally, we learned through each other. We encouraged, supported, loved, and prayed for each other. We said our “sorries” and we forgave. 

And now, as we say farewell at the end of this school year, we are thankful for these shoes that didn’t fit just right at the beginning of this year. We are thankful for our spiritual growth and our growth in understanding that allowed these oversized shoes to fit a little better now.  A teacher has only one “first class” and each one of you leaves a unique footprint etched on my heart. We shared a lot of great memories. I am sure going to miss taking walks with you. And now I leave you with this benediction song from Timothy James Meaney taken from II Peter 3:18: 

“My friends may you grow in grace, and in the knowledge of our Lord and Saviour.

My friends may you grow in grace, and in the knowledge of our Lord and Saviour.

To God be the glory, now and forever, now and forever amen.

To God be the glory, now and forever, now and forever amen.

I pray tonight if we learned from one another, may we glorify Him.

And if the Lord should bring us back together, may we be in His arms till then.” 
Summer – Mrs. Rhonda Holstege

Everyone wants to have fun during our summer break. We all need some time away from school work. But, we do need to keep refreshing our brains, like we would refresh our computers. I have thought about 5 things you can work on with your child over the summer. First, read every day. I know, it sounds like school, but it doesn’t have to be books. Read billboards or play the alphabet game as you are driving around. Read the Bible at the table during dinner. Just keep reading. Second, try to use Math every week. Look at analog clocks and tell time. Make change at the store when dealing with money. Round numbers on things you see around you. Check out the differences in numbers on signs and billboards while driving. (How much more is 213 than 200?) Third, write a little bit. They can write to a friend or family member. Send a card to an elderly or sick person in your church. Make sure they capitalize the first letter of every sentence and use correct punctuation. Capitalize proper nouns. Point out nouns, verbs, adverbs, and adjectives. This will help with our IEW program. Fourth, get outside and play. This helps the mind. Walk the dog, go swimming, take a bike ride, go for a hike on Michigan’s nature trails, play some yard games. Be busy in the fresh air! Fifth, and last, do a good deed. Bring a meal, mow someone’s lawn, walk a neighbor’s dog, help around the house without getting a reward. This works on being kind and respectful, without getting rewards all the time. Regular exercise not only improves memory but also sharpens thinking skills, and enhances overall brain health.  So, have a great summer and enjoy the time with your kids!

A Look at Kindness – Mrs. Kelly Ensink
A few weeks ago Rev. Spronk spoke to the students about kindness during chapel. He said that “being kind” and “kindness” is mentioned 12 times in the New Testament. One well-known verse comes to mind: “And be ye kind one to another, tenderhearted, forgiving one another, even as God, for Christ’s sake, hath forgiven you.” (Ephesians 4:32). I thought I’d ask my students what they know about kindness. I have the privilege of teaching 1st-3rd grade, so I received a different perspective from different grades. Here is how they spoke about kindness.

What is kindness?

1st Graders: Kindness is not being mean, but being nice and courteous (yes, they used that word on their own!) to each other. 

2nd Graders: Kindness is not being mean, but how you spread joy and love to each other.

3rd Graders: Kindness is helping someone. 

What does kindness look like at school?

1st Graders: Kindness is letting someone else go first, helping someone with their work (“but only if you are allowed to”), and getting the teacher with the backpack on the playground if someone gets hurt. 

2nd Graders: Kindness is helping someone who falls to get up, and giving someone who is cold your jacket.

3rd Graders: Kindness is helping someone who is hurt, asking if they are ok, and saying kind things to others. 

What does kindness look like in my classroom? (Can you tell one rule I enforce in my classroom?) 

1st Graders: It is not saying the answer when it’s another person’s turn, being quiet when others are talking or reading, giving someone a word they don’t know (“if you’re allowed to”), and not laughing when someone makes a mistake. 

2nd Graders: It is helping someone who is frustrated, being honest, and not laughing at someone when they make a mistake.

3rd Graders: It is using the Golden Rule, not touching Mrs. Ensink’s things without her permission, and not laughing at someone when they make a mistake.

What does kindness look like at home?

1st Graders: It is letting your brothers play with you, cleaning up after yourself, and helping mom do work around the house (folding laundry, doing dishes). It is letting others play with your favorite toys and saying please. 

2nd Graders: It is helping your mom do work, like wiping up spills from younger brothers and sisters, folding laundry, cleaning, and helping someone find something if it is lost. 

3rd Graders: “It’s not normal for me to be kind at my house” (followed by a discussion about this), helping your mom by doing a job without her asking, and being obedient. 

Have you seen others be unkind?

1st Graders: Yes, when they won’t let you play, laugh when you make a mistake, or push to go first. But teachers and moms aren’t ever unkind. (followed by a conversation about sin)

2nd Graders: Yes, when they say unkind things about you that are not true, pushing, pinching and kicking. 

3rd Graders: Yes, when they say mean words, dare you to do something you shouldn’t do, or say mean words back to someone. 

Are you kind?

1st Graders: Probably, but I don’t remember anything I did (along with 2 “I don’t know”s). 

2nd Graders: Yes, but not all the time because we are sinners.

3rd Graders: Yes, but we can’t be kind all the time because we are sinners. 

This conversation I had with the students showed me how God is working in their young hearts. They understand that we are called to be kind, but that we aren’t always kind because of sin. Let us continue to pray that God will help all of us “be ye kind one to another”. 

God’s Amazing Creation: the Human Body  – Mr. Benji Kuiper 

In 6th grade science, we have the opportunity to study the human body. Throughout the school year, it is my goal for the students to learn more about their bodies, how they function, and how to properly take care of them. However, it is my main goal that my students develop a sense of amazement and awe at the wisdom of our God in His creation of this body. The human body is truly an amazing creation. It is a creation in which all praise and glory should be given to God.

Now that the end of the year is approaching and we have studied almost every organ system in the body, I sat down with my class and asked them to reflect a little bit on the human body and all of the things that they learned about it this year. I asked them to think about something that stood out to them in Science whether that was a specific organ system, a specific body part, or something else, and write a little paragraph about it. Not only did I want them to explain the body part, but what I asked them to do was talk about it through a spiritual lens and talk about how that specific body part teaches us more about God or can be connected to His Word. Every single time I do something like this, I am always amazed at the responses that the students are able to give and because of that, I have decided to share a few examples below. I would have loved to share every single one of my students' responses, but I wasn’t so sure I’d be allowed to fill the whole Heralder. I hope you enjoy them as much as I did!

Dylan Karsemeyer- This year in science we learned about the human body. The human body has a very intricate design. God created our bodies so that everything needs to work together to function properly. Just like the human body has many parts that all need each other to perform a job, the body of Christ has many members who are needed. Every person in the body of Christ has a job. It doesn’t matter who’s better at something than you, or who looks better than you, God has given us all our own talents to praise Him with. If we were all the same we couldn’t do our specific jobs. If all our body parts did the same thing we would die. We need our heart to keep our blood flowing and to deliver oxygen to our cells. We need our respiratory system to get oxygen to the blood so that oxygen reaches our cells. We need our cells to deliver oxygen to our muscles, and we need our brains to deliver the message to our muscles when we want to move. There are many more parts of the body that helps with these tasks. Every member of the body of Christ is needed and loved by Christ. 
Elena Westra- In science, we learned about the circulatory system. The heart is an amazing organ. It beats our whole lives. We also learned about the blood vessels. If we joined all of our blood vessels from end to end, they would wrap around the earth almost two and a half times. We also gave this system a few spiritual applications. One of them is that our blood vessels carry nutrients to every single cell in our body. Just like our blood, we must deliver the gospel to every part of the world. It’s a big task, but God, like our heart, will help us get the job done. And God will make sure that everybody, all eight billion people on earth, will hear the gospel.
Audrey Feenstra- In Science this year we learned about the circulatory system, skeletal system, muscular system, respiratory system, integumentary system, skin system, immune system, and the digestive system. God created all of these systems with tons of organs, cells, tissues, and many other parts. Even the cells are complex! Anyways, all these systems work together for 1 cause: to help our bodies function. We, in the church, should work together using our talents, for 1 cause: to glorify God our father. 

Noah Kooienga- This year in science we learned about many things concerning the human body. In this paragraph I want to focus on the cells of the body. God created many things in us to help our bodies function, like the heart, lungs, bones, and blood. These are some of the main things in our bodies that most of us know of. But God is the creator of all things and has put more than microscopic details into everything. The cells that make up our bodies all have their own brain-like nucleus and other structures in their tiny bodies. Not only this, but our blood carries proteins to each and every individual cell to help them function. All this proves just how much God cares for us. Now that I’ve made plain one of the many, many great things that God has done for us, you probably also took away that we are nothing compared to God. Finally, we should use these complicated bodies for the glory of God.

“Who Can Fathom All His Wondrous Deeds?” – Mrs. Jodee VanOverloop
Every few weeks throughout this past school year, my second graders and I paused and shared the many blessings of God we were thankful for. These gifts of God were noted on a “What Are We Thankful For?” board in our classroom for us to reflect on throughout the second grade year. Some of the blessings they added to the board included God’s sovereignty, salvation, the Ten Commandments, health, clean water, work, family, the armed forces, flowers, safety, music, insects, animals, our Solar System, bones, our digestive system, ears, eyes, speech, and lungs. Can you tell we learned about the human body?!

Similarly, as my students reflected on the goodness of God this year, I looked back on God’s guiding hand and faithfulness as a teacher, and as a parent whose last child graduated from Heritage Christian. 

As a teacher, I am grateful for…

· Students who strive to use their God-given gifts and talents to the best of their ability and for the glory of God. Students who reveal fear and awe for their Creator during devotions and curriculum instruction. Students who show kindness to their teacher and classmates with encouraging words, notes, and many works of art!

· Parents who diligently send their children to school prepared to learn. Parents who volunteer their time to help at school and in the classroom. Parents who play the piano for classroom singing, and help with field trips and classroom parties. Parents who have given encouraging words throughout the year.

· Grandparents who continue to support Heritage Christian. Grandparents who give of their time and resources. Grandparents who are active in their grandchildren’s lives. We loved your visits on Grandparents’ Day! Grandparents who help students to read, who proctor tests, and who are guest readers in the classroom.

· The school board and administrators who encourage teachers and staff with their words, who bring us before His throne of grace, who visit our classrooms and sit in on morning devotions, and who make important decisions for the well-being of Heritage Christian School.

· Colleagues and staff who encourage each other in our calling, who have a listening ear, and who give guidance. Colleagues and staff who willingly collaborate for our students. Colleagues and staff who spend themselves in the godly education of young minds and hearts.

· A Christian community that holds dear the education at Heritage Christian. A Christian community who gives of their time assisting staff and students. A Christian community who remembers Heritage Christian in their prayers.

As a parent, I am grateful for…

· Children who have godly friendships. Children who have grown in their faith. Children who are developing in their gifts and abilities.

· Parents who shoulder the financial responsibility of Christian education. Parents who are committed to Christian education. Parents who seek to raise their children in the fear of the Lord. 

· Grandparents who help in countless ways. Grandparents who are willing to listen. Grandparents who give counsel and guidance.

· The school board and administrators who provide a solid Christian education, who hire committed and qualified teachers, and who take care of the school's operations. 

· Teachers who daily give of themselves for the instruction of our children. Teachers who train children to think biblically about all of life. Teachers who teach with enthusiasm. 

· A Christian community that holds dear the education of Heritage Christian. A Christian community who actively volunteers their time, talents, and gifts. A Christian community who remembers Heritage Christian in their prayers.

Further items the second graders included on the thankful board were singing, friends, grandparents, chapel, our Savior, a perfect God, and heaven. Reflecting on this past year, His mercies were new each day and His faithfulness was great. He gave daily strength. He gave wisdom. He gave grace. “Who can fathom all His wondrous deeds? Behold our God''.

The Curriculum of Community – Mr. Dan VanDyke

Every year, it strikes me as more and more precious and important just how much extra-curricular instruction happens at Heritage on any given day. I’m not talking about sports and robotics, etc. What I mean is the instruction that happens in thousands of normal interactions and activities both during and between classes. Every moment of the day, students and teachers alike must make choices which either honor God or not. Should I focus on my homework or not? Should I put my books neatly in my locker or not? Should I wait for my friend or not? Should I pick up that baggie or not? Should I say what I’m thinking right now or not… or wait? Should I check my assignment book or not? Should I wear these clothes or not? Because we’re a Christian school, each of these decisions must be impacted to some degree by our overall attitude ofr love to God and our neighbor. This is difficult enough for adults to do well. We all know how much more challenging for our children.

The beauty of our school, however, is that all of us weak, struggling Christians are surrounded by other weak, struggling Christians, but their weaknesses and struggles are not the same as ours. This means that we can help each other grow in our walk of faith far more than we do. Students especially have a difficult time realizing how they influence their classmates. However, teachers also can easily become too focused on the curriculum that we forget to be purposeful about this “extra” curriculum - this “between the lines” curriculum that everyone teaches and everyone learns, students and teachers alike. What a gracious but weighty gift of God.

This past week, I have noticed this communal curriculum especially in relation to our band and choir concert. Every day in choir, we talk often about being a leader and working at this task called “Praise” before we begin the actual musical curriculum. Some rehearsals are more productive, and much learning happens. Other days, students seem bogged down, lacking motivation and self-discipline. We talk often about how our calling is to always give our best so that our songs are as beautiful as possible to praise our great God and to bless our parents and grandparents. We talk about helping each other with everything from learning our music to remembering to take our Psalters back to our locker or taking turns getting our folders, etc. Also important are the lessons about helping each other to grow as a choir member through direct reminders and example to their folder partner.  Every moment they are learning to praise God musically, socially, and practically. 

During Thursday’s concert, their efforts were obviously better than their best rehearsal efforts. They were more focused, more expressive, and more concerned with doing their best. They viewed their mistakes with much more dismay, and they felt properly proud on the songs they performed well. While they likely weren’t perfectly focused on bringing glory to God, the fact that they wanted to do well shows that they were growing in their understanding of “work well-pleasing to the Lord.” They also listened with loving attention to the other students’ performances, often shushing those who were whispering around them. They demonstrated love for their neighbor in other ways, like helping the band students find their seats on the bleachers or being thoughtful of the needs of our special needs students. All of these acts of love and respect show how students are “teachers” to each other and to us adults. Often during a normal day I am reminded to be willing to sacrifice “my” time for others because I see how willingly so many students volunteer to serve cheerfully.

After the concert, the examples of growth in godliness continued as students shared impressions of the concert with their parents and grandparents. As we all had hoped, the songs were a great blessing to all who were there, and several adults approached me afterwards, whether at school or at Gemmens, and reminded me of how precious it is that these children have these songs in their hearts forever. One parent was especially moved by how the very young can sing so sensitively, praying that their lives might be an “instrument of God’s peace.” 

What powerful daily reminders we regularly receive that our Christian community, which we too often take for granted, is a means of God’s grace to His people. The words of the well-known hymn speak of this: “Blest be the tie that binds our hearts in mutual love. The fellowship of kindred minds is like to that above. We share our mutual woes; our mutual burdens bear…” God has given us this precious fellowship, and with it, He calls us to teach each other well, to learn how to serve each other better, and to honor His Name in our daily mutual walk.

4th Grade Poetry Using The Psalms – Mrs. Sandy Glashower
Our 4th grade class studied a unit on Poetry and used the Psalms as our textbook.

David, Asaph, and many others were inspired by God, the Greatest Poet, to write words of praise, worship, lament, encouragement, etc.  The fourth graders chose a Psalm and patterned a poem similarly and used their own words to express to God their honor of Him.  We pray you will be encouraged and blessed by these words.  

*Please note in the middle is a Q&A submission with Levi Pastoor, who dictated his answers to Miss Kami.

Psalm of Giving

By Zachary VanTil

Give unto the Lord love and thankfulness.

Give unto the Lord honor and praise.

The voice of the Lord is holy and just.

The voice of the Lord can heal us.

The voice of the Lord can help us in hard times.

Give unto the Lord all glory and righteousness.

Psalm of Care

By Christian Karsemeyer
He will answer us at all times,

His mercy is forever.
He will destroy all my enemies,

His mercy is forever.

He is my strength and my song,

His mercy is forever.

He is on my side forever,

His mercy is forever.

This is what the Lord does for us.

His mercy is forever.

Psalm of Thanks

By Cora Boverhof

Give thanks to the Lord 

For His mercy endures forever and ever.

Give thanks to the Lord 

For He will abandon us never.

Give thanks to the Lord 

For He will love us forever and ever.

Give thanks to the Lord 

For keeping His church always together.

The Shepherd Psalm

By Joshua Holstege 
The Lord is my Shepherd because He leads me besides still waters.

He leads me in the paths of righteousness.

I know that God is with me always even when I sin.

He prepares a table for me in front of my enemies.

When I go to church I dwell in the house of the Lord.

The Lord is my Shepherd.

Psalm of How to Praise

By Zachary Doezema

Praise the Lord with gladness.

Love the Lord with all your heart.

Serve the Lord joyfully.

Tell His truth to all generations.

Bless the name of Jehovah.

Psalm of Praise and Joy

By: Elma Langerak

Make a joyful noise unto the Lord, all ye lands. 

Make His presence known with praise, all creation.

Make known that ye are His people.

Make known that the Lord He is God.

Serve the Lord with joyfulness.

Serve the Lord, He has made us, not we ourselves.

Serve the Lord, be joyful unto Him and praise His name.

Serve Him, enter His gates with joy. 

Serve Him with praise and joy. 

Make Him known, everyone that breathes.
Psalm of Praise to Our Lord

By Lacey Bomers

Praise the Lord because He is powerful and mighty.

Praise the Lord because all that has breath                     worships Him.

Praise the Lord with harps and singing.

Praise the Lord because he is king over all.

Praise the Lord for he loves his children.

Psalm of Worship

By: Layla Heyboer

Worship the Lord with happiness.

Worship the Lord for He is God and Savior.

Worship the Lord with thankfulness.

Worship the Lord for He is good.

His mercy goes on forever and ever.

Worship Him.

Q&A with Levi Pastoor

What do or would you thank God for?  Salvation.

What makes you happy or glad?  Singing to God.

Where is God?  In heaven.

How do you know God exists?  Because I pray to Him.

Why should we obey God?  Because the Bible tells             you to.

What do you like about your parents or friends?

That mom and dad read me books and 

That my friends play with me.

A Psalm of Thanksgiving

By: Isabelle VanPutten

Give thanks to the Lord for all the wondrous things he has done:

He has made us in His own image.

Love Him with all your heart, soul, mind and strength: 

Because He sent His Son to die for us .

Go to church every Sunday: 

Because He gave us a place to worship Him.

Pray to God every day:

He will answer all your prayers.

Give thanks unto God:

For He provides us food everyday.

Give thanks to the Lord, for He is good: 

For His mercy endureth forever, even unto the end of   the world. 

Psalm of Jehovah’s Reign

By Emmit Kuiper

Jehovah reigns over all.

He reigns everywhere, in the fields, in the mountains, 

in the seas and oceans, in the world, and in                 the universe.

Jehovah reigns for all his chosen people, whom                he loves.

Jehovah reigns justly with His Son, our Savior             Jesus Christ.

Jehovah reigns for all of eternity.

The Psalm of Protection

By Layton Rau

Lord, I shall never fear

For thou art always near.                

I shall never hide

For in thee I always abide.

For I shall say

Thou art my rock and stay.

I shall have courage through the night

And return to the light.

When I am in distress,

Thou shalt always bless.

When I am alarmed,

Thou came to me and I was not harmed.

For thou art strong

Even when I do wrong.

When I die,

Even then, shalt thou be nigh.

A Psalm of Thanks

By Beckham Start

You are our sword.

Please help us to pray.

Please don’t take my loved ones away.

You help me not to fear when I am in darkness.

You are in my heart.

Thank you for helping us with everything Lord.

Thank you for comforting me.

My Love From God

By Ryder Rau

From your Word, I know You exist.

Beside me, You stand and keep me safe.

I thank You for my food and my shelter,

And for Thy help and salvation.

Even through hard times, You are with me and love me.

Through every moment, You watch me and keep me safe. 

Psalm of Praise

By Hailey Booth

Let us sing O Lord for we love you.

You, Lord, are great. The greatest of them all.

You made the sea, the land, the food and water, 

and everything here on this earth.

We love you Lord forever and ever.

Amen.

Praise Ye the Lord

By Harper Dykstra

Praise ye the Lord all ye servants.

 Praise Him when the sun comes up and when the sun goes down.

Bless the name of the Lord from this time forth            and forevermore.

The Lord blesses you and keeps you.

     The Lord dwells on high.  Praise ye the Lord.           

God, Thank you

By Laeni Nienhuis

God thank you for everything thou hast given me.

God, thank you for godly friends, siblings, and parents.

God, thank you for sending your only begotten Son to save us from our sins.

God, thank you for giving me emotions 

to be happy when I see my friends or family.

God, thank you for always being with me when                    I am afraid.

God, thank you for the Bible so I can learn more                about you 

because the Bible tells me that You are in heaven.

God, thank you for giving me trust and faith in You.

Psalm to My Shepherd

By Garrett Kamps

The Lord is my Shepherd. 

He careth for me when times are hard.

He is by my side when life is difficult.

My shepherd cares for me always.

The Lord is my Great Shepherd.

Graduation & Farewell – Mrs. Rochelle Heyboer

As the school year comes to a close, we begin preparations for graduation.  We ask the 8th graders to vote for the minister they’d like to speak at the ceremony, along with their class speaker, presenters, and what they’d like to give for a class gift. As teachers we look at the changes we’ve seen in the students from nine months ago and thank God for His work in their lives. We lift them up in prayer as they prepare to move on to high school. 

I asked the students to share one thing that brought them joy in the time they were at Heritage. Many spoke of their friendships they formed and the fun games they played at recess. They also spoke of Christmas bowling and their field trips (especially The Lost City). 

Here are some of their other responses:

· “When there was the beginning of the school year, you could eat food and walk around school looking in the classrooms of your siblings.” Olivia Wigger

· “In 6th grade when we had a marshmallow fight for our christmas party and it got all stuck in the carpet.” Josie Brummel

· “Mr. VanDykes jokes. Mrs. Heyboer making jokes of Gavin.” Natalie Bylsma

· “When we filled a locker with empty prime bottles.” Bryce Schipper

· “The little kids when they have a line or singing.” Jayson Hanemaayer

· “Fun fridays in 4th grade with Mrs.G.” Kimberly Korhorn

· “My extremely fun 8th grade class Mrs. Heyboer's homeroom was by far the best I've had. Also meeting the best of friends I could ever ask for.” Cameryn De Boer

· “The second grade carnival and kindergarten nap time.” Ella VAnOverloop

· “A few of the teachers.” Sam Dykstra

· “The favorite moments are when we get into heated debates. I don't know why I enjoy them, but I always relish competition.” Josiah VanderKolk

· “Mr Greg Gritters let us build forts in his closet in 3rd grade.” Brady Cleary

· “Funny jokes during class and basketball at recess.” Nolan Corson

Many of them had such sweet things to say about their teachers and their thankfulness for them.  And of course there were the usual jokesters who said they couldn’t wait to leave.  No matter what end of the spectrum they are on, they are loved by their teachers!  While we prepare to send them off to their next adventure, we hope and pray that they continue to reflect God’s love to others.  This graduation will also be my last at Heritage.  I am so thankful for the time that I’ve been here.  I have grown and learned so much.  I am thankful to you parents for entrusting me with your children’s learning both academically and spiritually each day.  I am also thankful to the board and administrator for their diligent work in running this Christian school.  The secretaries and support staff are top notch! They bring joy and tenderness to their job each day and are always willing to lend a helping hand. And last but not least, I want to give a special thanks to all the teachers at Heritage.  I’ve seen the love and tears you pour into your God given labors.  It takes much work and diligence to be effective at instructing children in a Christ centered walk.  You are the best and Heritage wouldn’t be the same without you! I leave you with some of the 8th grader’s responses to this question: What is one reason you are nervous and/or sad to be leaving Heritage?
· “I absolutely love the teachers here. U guys are the best.” Laura Kamps

· “Scared to be in the "real world" will be harder and not many teachers to follow your side.” Maddie Van Overloop

· “I like most of the teachers.” Olivia Uittenbogaard

· “I won't be in the classrooms or with the same teachers ever again.” Emma DeVries

· “It is sad to leave all my teachers who have taught me so much throughout my time here at Heritage and will miss them alot.“ Malaya Kamps

Learning by Heart – Mrs. Sue Looyenga

This week we were privileged to attend the last program of the school year before it ends in the graduation of the Class of 2024.  One of many band and choir programs I’ve attended over the nearly 70 years of my life (in the various Reformed Christian Schools that I, and then my children attended, and now my grandchildren attend), it brought great blessing to the end of that day.  My heart and the hearts of many others were full of the goodness of the Lord.  Time and time again, I have marveled at the amount of memorization, and instrumental practice, and choral rehearsal that preceded those programs of at most an hour-and-a-half from start to finish. These programs are works of art- beautiful, moving, unique, unified, and glorious. The sound is a monument of praise to the God Who has gifted us with music, and the older one gets, the more moving is that offering of worship by children of God’s covenant.

But what strikes me even more is that these programs - each of them - is a work of heart.  Program committees and choir directors and band directors make careful choices of themes and various works that will delight the ear,  soothe the soul, and share God’s Word of life and love to others.  Hours are dedicated to mastering the music and memorizing the words in the classrooms and

 music rooms, so that they not only flow out of the instrument or over the tongue, but arise from the heart in celebration of the triune God Whose Word has brought meaning and comfort from our earliest days, with the promise that this will continue to our life’s end. God’s children in every age have known the brokenness of our world and the sin, sorrow, and suffering that have been so evident in our lives and in their own.  And even as sin multiplies and Satan strikes with ever-increasing blows, their faces as they sing give evidence that their trust is in Jehovah, and his Word dwells within them, enabling them to thrive spiritually.

 But there is also much “learning by heart” in the classroom that remains unseen.  As the curriculum work has entered its last phase for each of the core disciplines, teachers have labored together and committed themselves to teaching not only knowledge and skills necessary for their students to be able to live and serve in today’s world, but also to be able to apply that learning to their hearts so that they witness of God and Who He is in every area of life. Following in the footsteps of their Savior, they serve Him gladly with heart, mind, soul, and strength in thankfulness for salvation and serving in His love the neighbors He has given to us. As I leave this work at Heritage Christian School to another generation, I thank God for the multitude of gifts He has given us to use for the task of instructing and nurturing His precious Covenant children. And I thank Him for your work of heart in supporting it.

A Stroll Down Memory Lane, 30 Years and Counting – Mr. Rick Gritters

One of the most rewarding aspects of teaching covenant children is the memories that are created. Fun times, sad times, challenging times, rewarding times. Trying times, laughing times, and crying times.  Serious times and joking times. It’s all of these, and more that make me look forward to returning each fall to a new group of 5th Graders. As I look back on my 30 years of teaching at Heritage Christian, I am very thankful for the times and opportunities God has given me to help parents raise covenant children in the fear of His name. Many things have changed since 1994, but one fact remains the same, the Lord’s faithfulness and mercy to His people.  Lamentations 3:22-23: It is of the LORD'S mercies that we are not consumed, because his compassions fail not. They are new every morning: great is thy faithfulness.
Here are some highlights from my first 30 years!
· We traveled to Frederik Meijer Gardens for our field trip. My first daughter, Carli was born on November 25, 1994 the day after Thanksgiving. My wife and I hosted a pool party with the class in the summer.
1995-1996

· Luke Busscher drew amazing pictures for the class because he was already an artist in 3rd grade.
1996-1997 

· Near the end of my 3rd year, my daughter Casey was born on April 17. 

1997-1998 

· Charlie Booth spelled salsa with a C, calsa, in the school spelling bee.
1999-2000

· I switched from 3rd Grade to 5th Grade.
2000-2001

· Mr. G. missed the first day of school because his daughter Lindsey was born on August 29.
2002-2003 

· We saw the Spartan Basketball Coach, Tom Izzo, in McDonalds after our class trip to Lansing.
2003-2004 

· My son, Zach, was born on September 18. Rachel VanderWal threw up in gym which was her very embarrassing moment. Karissa Kuiper’s parents brought her horse to school, and Trevor Langerak was teased about his eyebrows.
2004-2005

· Mr. Gritters taped Elliot Ensink to his chair. Rev. Kleyn taught us how to play cricket. Charity  Busscher broke her arm sliding into home plate during wiffle ball.
2005-2006

· After looking forward to it for years, I got to teach one of my own kids, Carli. Mr. Gritters saw 4 cows being chased by a farmer outside the classroom window and we all jumped up to see. The class laughing award went to Carli Gritters and Jori Wierenga. Almost everyone in our class got chicken pox!
2006-2007

· Arend Haveman forgot to hold onto the bat after a home run swing and presented Charity Rus with six stitches free of charge. On August 2, 2007, Charity Rus was called home to be with Jesus in heaven.
2007-2008 

· Casey, my daughter, was in my class. Mrs. Marilyn DeVries, who was blind, visited our classroom and gave us our names in Braille, and also played Psalter numbers. Mr. Gritters couldn’t tell the twins, Jonny and David Cammenga apart even after teaching them the entire year. Jenna VanOverloop threw a pencil at Mr. Gritters when he teased her about boys being better than girls. Mr. Gritters spraying Febreze air freshener at Jacob after he passed some gas in class.
2008-2009


· Class Awards resulted in Leanna Daling voted as the Most Polite, Josh Moelker was voted the Class Genius, Michelle Holstege, Class Artist, and cousins Jeff and Brianna Noorman were voted Class President and Vice President.
2009-2010

· Class Awards resulted in Benji Kuiper voted Class Clown and Class Muscles, Noah Kamps voted the Most Talkative. Trevor Miedema broke his leg from a motorcycle accident. We reviewed for tests by playing trashball and Family Feud and the boys didn’t want to shake the girls’ hands. Kayli Schimmel’s brother pulled the fire alarm during Language Arts Night.
2010-2011
· Mr. Gritters played his throat music and we played The Directions Game.
2011-2012

· My daughter, Lindsey, was in my class. She was also called to come up and direct at the Grand Rapids Symphony, and then at McDonalds, the management said that we were the best behaved group of students they ever had. We all tried to drink one gallon of water and Alex VanUffelen threw up.
2012-2013

· Mitch Huber hit Aliesa Moelker in the head with a softball and Aliesa had stitch marks on her forehead.
2013-2014

· Troy Kalsbeek put a blue fuzzy worm in Chloe Decker’s desk, and she freaked out. We sat on “rafts” on the floor after reading about Timothy and Philip in The Cay. We had the Indian Potlatch ceremony, made parfleche pouches, played Indian games outside for PE and of course, made our Indian homes. We also watched March Madness on the big screen…of course after our homework was done!
2014-2015

· My son, Zach, was in my class, and this was our last year in the old building on 40th Avenue.  Evan Koole was so interested in Art Prize that the bus left without him.
2016-2017

· Dylan Ondersma always told Mr. Gritters, “I watch you when you sleep!” My class had a record 30 students in it this year!
2018-2019

· My daughter, Carli, began working in Special Education right here at Heritage.
2019-2020

· Piper Holstege remembers when Carli would come with her dog, Rory, and we would run around with him. Easton Schimmel accidentally broke Megan Kooienga's collarbone at recess. Gracia Vanderwaal remembers when we went to the symphony and her twin brother Gideon fell asleep.
2020-2021

· We buried the time capsule on the first day of school and then dug it up at the end of the year.Nolan Corson brought Pico his dog and Grant Dykstra brought Athena, his brother’s dog, for show and tell.
2022-2023

· Chloe fell asleep in class because she didn’t feel so good. Troy and Charlie argued all the time and both of them were always right!
In addition, there are several other memorable occasions that made my time at Heritage a great experience:
· Our annual trip to the Capitol Building in Lansing, and field trips to the Grand Rapids Symphony, the U.S Federal District Court, the wastewater treatment plant and Calvin University.

· The 4th/5th Grade Mini-Olympics at Hager Park.

· Measuring the kids’ heights at the beginning and end of the year to see how much each grew.

· Dressing up for Crazy Hair and Clash Day, and Christmas caroling at The Laurels and Sheldon Meadows.

· Delivering milk to the classrooms at lunch time, and raising and lowering the flag each day.

· Earning ‘5th Grade money’, and having the bib pop sale.

· Mr. Gritters always leaving his coffee in the microwave.

· Capturing insects to keep in the classroom, and watching one mantis eat the head off another

And finally, these memories wouldn’t be complete without mentioning my grade level colleagues from the past 30 years: Mrs. Elaine Faber, Miss Rhonda Gritters, Miss Brenda DeJong, Mrs. Deb Hoeksema, Miss Sarah DeBoer, Miss Gracia Kamps, Mr. Doug DeBoer, and Mr. Brad Gritters.
~ PARENTS – Some items to take note of ~

· Report card pick up dates are June 11 – 13 here at school. All items will be near the main entrance of school. Doors will be open between 9 AM and 2 PM.  
· 2024-2025 class lists will be emailed out the day after the August Heralder is distributed. The email will be sent to the 1st of the two email addresses supplied to us on your enrollment forms.

· TRIP summer dates are (from 9-10:30 AM): June 11, June 25, July 9, July 23, August 6, and August 20. Regular TRIP hours will resume on August 27, the first day of school.

· Room Moms sign-ups will happen in the fall (so that you can be aware which class your children are in before you sign up). Watch the first memo of the school year for information. 
Grab your golf clubs!! 

Our Heritage Christian Foundation will be holding their Heritage Foundation Golf Outing 

on Saturday, July 20 with a shotgun start at 7 AM. 

The outing will once again be held at The Meadows in Allendale. 

To reserve a spot for your team, please call Scott Koole at 616-293-1624. 

Please call soon as spots fill up quickly!

2024-2025 School Year Calendar

August 26, 2024 – Staff in school day – AM open house (9 AM - Noon)
August 27, 2024 – School begins

August 30 – September 2, 2024 – Labor Day Break

September 4-5 – School Pictures

October 17-18, 2024 – Teacher’s Convention

October 25, 2024 – Grandparents Day (in the AM)

November 28 and 29, 2024 - Thanksgiving Break

November 21, 2024 – All School Program

December 21, 2024 and January 5, 2025 - Christmas Break

February 21, 2025 – Mid Winter Break

April 4-11, 2025 – Spring Break

April 25, 2025 – Kindergarten Program

May 26, 2025 – Memorial Day (no school)

May 28, 2025 – Last day of school (1/2 day)

May 28, 2025 - Graduation
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We’re busy planning the 2024 Fair Restaurant and Grandstand Fundraiser and look forward to seeing you there!  For those of you who have worked in the restaurant kitchen before, you’ll appreciate some exciting changes this year.

· A doorway between the food prep kitchen (the former Hudsonville Christian kitchen) and the working kitchen.  No more walking all the way around to get from one kitchen to the other!

· We’re opening a 2nd take-out window!  This means there can be 2 take-out lines outside, which we hope will shorten the lines and increase the number of people we serve.

· Gift Cards:  A great gift idea for someone special who you know will be going to the fair this August!  Contact Lisa VanTil if you’re interested in buying one.  616-550-1543 or lisakoole@hotmail.com.



We still have about 100 shifts to fill.  Scan the QR code below to see what’s available and help fill them in!!  Encourage friends and family members who haven’t worked before to try working a shift with you.  It’s a fun and perhaps a more comfortable way for them to start.  We’d love to have these shifts full by mid-June so we can start working on the fair week schedule.
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We are still looking for help outside of what’s available on Sign-up Genius; so if you’re hesitant to work in the kitchen or dining room, this may be a great fit for you!  Contact Hillary Lotterman if you’re interested.  616-340-6346 or hillarylotterman@gmail.com

· Pie helpers at Zion PRC and Hudsonville PRC.  You’ll typically work Monday, Wednesday and Friday mornings.

· Food Runner from 2-9 every other afternoon of fair week.  For this job, you’ll be on call for running to stores for food and supplies as needed throughout the afternoon and evening.



Thanks to everyone in the Heritage community who have already volunteered; we’re off to a great start!  We’re excited to serve alongside you during fair week!
2024-2025 School Supplies 
Kindergarten Supplies - all labeled

Backpack

Lg size Pencil Box (> 4” high)

2 Large Erasers

2 Large Solid Glue Sticks

Classic Color broad Markers

Crayons (24 or less)

Good Quality Scissors (round-tips)

1 Sturdy Folder with Inside Pocket

Gym Shoes (Velcro or Slip-on)

Art Shirt

Small Pillow (14” or smaller)

One pair socks

Picture of your kindergartener
Water bottle
1st Grade Supplies – all labeled
10 sharpened Pencils 

1 yellow highlighter

1 Large Eraser (“Pink Pearl”)

3 Large Glue Sticks

24 Crayola Crayons

Colored Pencils

12 Thick Markers

4 Dry erase markers

Scissors

Paint Shirt

Gym Shoes

2 Strong, Durable Pocket Folders
Headphones (not earbuds)

Spill-proof water bottle (snap lid/straw)
2nd Grade Supplies - all labeled
KJV Bible 
Psalter
12 Sharp Pencils
24 Crayons
24 Colored Pencils 
10 thick washable markers – standard

      colors 
1 Yellow Highlighter
3 Dry Erase Markers – black or blue
1 standard sized pink eraser
Large Plastic Pencil Box (w/ Snap Lid)
Fiskers Sharp-Point Scissors
3 Large Glue Sticks
1 Hard Covered Composition Notebook
2 Strong, durable Folders
Earbuds OR headphones
Art Shirt
Gym Shoes & Extra Pair of Socks

3rd Grade Supplies

KJV Bible

20 – sharpened #2 Pencils

Earbuds in a small bag/pouch 
Pointed Scissors

1 Red Pen

4 dry-erase markers 
1 large eraser
3rd Grade Supplies, continued
2 Glue Sticks. 

Art Shirt

Pencil Box

12” Ruler w/Inches & Centimeters

2 Blue or Black Pens

1 yellow highlighter

Small Notebook for assignments

Crayons 
Markers

Colored Pencils

3 Wide Ruled Spiral Notebooks

3 Single Pocket Folders – incl blue

Loose Leaf Paper –Wide Ruled

Psalter

Gym Shoes

4th Grade Supplies
KJV Bible

Psalter – in Good Condition

Crayons

Thin washable markers

24 pack of colored pencils

20 sharpened #2 Pencils

2 large glue sticks

Yellow highlighter

Large Eraser

12” ruler with metric and customary 

        measurements
                                

Pointed scissors

Zippered 3 Ring Binder/Trapper

2 pkg. wide ruled loose leaf paper

Gym Shoes

1 wide ruled 1 subject spiral Notebook

6 2-Pocket PLASTIC folders (w/ holes)

Earbuds

2 dry erase markers (not for Woudenberg)

5th  Grade Supplies
KJV Bible and a Psalter

5 individual 3 ring binders (suggested please), but a 3-Ring Trapper is OK 
5 Folders w/Pockets

Colored Pencils

Markers

#2 Pencils

2 Red Pens

Blue or Black Erasable Pen

1 Yellow Highlighter

Large Eraser

Loose Leaf Notebook Paper

5 wide ruled spiral notebooks 

Ruler (w/Standard & Metric)

Scissors 

Calculator

Gym Shoes 

I Large Glue Stick

2 fine tipped Black Sharpies

6th  Grade Supplies
KJV Bible and a Psalter

Pencils and Eraser

Pens: Blue/Black for Work

Pens: Red for Correcting

Black Thin Tip Marker

Colored Pencils

Markers 

Highlighting Markers 

5 individual 3 ring binders (suggested please), but  3-Ring Trapper is OK 
5 Folders w/Pockets

5 spiral notebooks (70-100 pgs)

200 pg. loose-leaf paper
Calculator

Gym Shoes

Ruler with inches AND centimeters

Glue Stick

Scissors

Earbuds or Headphones
Junior High Supplies
KJV Bible and a Psalter

Multiple Pencils and Pens (mechanical

     pencils preferred, but not necessary)

Colored Pencils

2 Extra Fine Point black Sharpies for Art

Highlighter 

White plastic eraser

Ruler with Inches & Centimeters

Compass

Scissors

White-out

Case or container for pencils etc.

Rubber cement

4  3-Ring Binders (1” rings)  

4  pkgs of 5 piece index tab dividers  (1   

      pkg. per binder)

Three Spiral Notebooks 

5 Folders w/Pockets

Folder for Art
Graphite drawing pencil kit for Art
Loose Leaf Notebook Paper (400 pages)

25¢ for a Protractor (school will supply)

8th grade Math and 7th Acc.Math - TI-83 

       or 84 Scientific Calculator 

7th Regular Math – TI83 or above is 

       recommended, but not required 

DC Math  - TI-30XIIS  or above 

      calculator
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